



JESUS CHRIST IS COMING

REVELATIONS TIME OF THE END

THE SOUND DOCTRINE

WATER BAPTISM

Source & Contact:
Website: https://www.mcreveil.org
E-mail: mail@mcreveil.org

Jesus Christ is the True God And Eternal Life

But you, Daniel, shut up the words, and seal the book until the time of the end; many shall run to and fro, and knowledge shall increase. Daniel 12:4

Go your way, Daniel, for the words are closed up and sealed till the time of the end. Many shall be purified, made white, and refined, but the wicked shall do wickedly; and none of the wicked shall understand, but the wise shall understand.

Daniel 12:9-10

Before you begin reading this Teaching, Take a few minutes and meditate on the following question:

Where will you spend your Eternity?

In Heaven?

Or

In Hell?

Hell is Real, and it is Eternal.
Think about it!

Enjoy your Reading! May God reveal Himself to you!

Warnings

This Book is free of charge and can in no way constitute a source of business.

You are free to copy this Book for your preaching, or for distribution, or also for your Evangelism on Social Media, provided that its content is not modified or altered in any way, and that the website mcreveil.org is cited as the source.

Woe to you, greedy agents of satan who will try to market these teachings and testimonies!

Woe to you, sons of satan who like to publish these teachings and testimonies on Social Media while hiding the address of the website www.mcreveil.org, or falsifying their contents!

Know that you can escape the justice system of men, but you certainly will not escape the judgment of God.

You snakes! You brood of vipers! How will you escape being condemned to Hell? Matthew 23:33.

Nota Bene

This Book is regularly updated. We recommend that you download the latest version from www.mcreveil.org.

Table of Contents

Warnings	3
1- Introduction	6
2- What is Water Baptism?	6
2.1- Salvation	6
2.2- The New Birth	9
2.2.1- What does it mean to be born of Water and the Spirit?	10
2.2.2- Why is baptism in water indispensable?	10
2.3- Identification with the death and resurrection of Christ	10
2.4- The commitment to live the life of Jesus Christ	11
3- Water Baptism, John's Baptism, and Baptism of Repentance	11
3.1- Why the term Water Baptism?	11
3.2- Why the term Baptism of John?	11
3.3- Why the term Baptism of Repentance?	11
4- What to do before Water Baptism?	12
4.1- Believing: A Prerequisite for Baptism	12
4.2- Confession of sins: A Prerequisite for Baptism	13
4.2.1- How to confess your sins?	13
4.2.2- What sins to confess absolutely?	13
5- How should Water Baptism be done?	15
6- Where should Water Baptism be done?	16
7- When should Water Baptism be done?	16
8- At what age can one be baptized?	19
9- Who can baptize?	20
10- In what name to baptize?	21
11- Can one be re-baptized?	21
11.1- The message of the Gospel was not well understood	22
11.2- The choice to be baptized was not voluntary	22
11.3- The baptism was not done by a true servant of God	22
11.4- The baptism was done in a sect	22
11.5- The baptism was done by a woman	23
11.6- The baptism was not done by immersion	23
12- Can anyone be denied Water Baptism?	24
13- Can one refuse to be baptized in water and be saved?	26
14- Can one enter Heaven without being baptized?	26

15- Can someone who is baptized in water go to Hell?	27
16- What Water Baptism is not	27
17- Is Water Baptism an option?	28
18- The importance of Water Baptism	30
19- What to do after Water Baptism?	31
19.1- Beware of seduction	33
19.2- Elements of discernment	33
19.3- God has asked me to set myself apart for him	35
20- Unorthodox Practices	37
20.1- Baptismal fees	37
20.2- Baptismal Courses and Baptismal Trainings	38
20.3- Special baptism outfit	38
20.4- Collective baptisms	39
21- Conclusion	
21.1- Who is a Christian?	39
21.2- What is Hell?	40
21.3- Some elements of discernment	41
21.4- Warning	
21.5- Message to priests and other so-called pastors who mesople of God	islead the
Invitation	45

WATER BAPTISM Page 6 of 45

WATER BAPTISM

(Updated on 01 01 2024)

1- Introduction

Beloved in the Lord, and all of you who read this teaching, peace be with you! I bless the Lord our God, the Father of our Master and Lord Jesus Christ, who in His faithfulness grants me the grace to make available to you this teaching on Water Baptism, which the Bible also calls John's baptism or baptism of repentance.

In the book of John chapter 1, the Bible teaches us that all men are creatures of God, but that not all are children of God. The Bible also teaches us that it is up to each person to choose voluntarily to become a child of God. And the condition for becoming a child of God according to the Bible is to receive Jesus Christ as Lord and personal Saviour, and to believe in His name. This is what we read in John 1:12-13 "12 Yet to all who received Him, to those who believed in His name, He gave the right to become children of God, 13 children born not of natural descent, nor of human decision or a man's will, but born of God." The condition for becoming a child of God is therefore a condition within everyone's reach. Every man can then, if he wishes, leave the status of a simple creature of God, to that of a child of God. All he has to do is to receive Jesus Christ as his personal Lord and Saviour.

And to receive Jesus Christ as Lord and personal Saviour according to the Bible, we must believe in Him, and be baptized. Mark 16:16 says, "Whoever believes and is baptized will be saved, but whoever does not believe will be condemned." Water baptism is therefore intimately linked to salvation; and given its importance, we found it best to study it in the most complete way possible, answering all the questions that you ask yourselves very often.

2- What is Water Baptism?

2.1- Salvation

Before defining what water baptism is, let us talk about salvation. The Bible teaches us that at creation, God warned man that disobedience would lead him to death. Genesis 2:16-17 "16And the Lord God commanded the man, you are free to eat from any tree in the garden; 17but you must not eat from the tree of the knowledge of good and evil, for when you eat of it you will surely die." Satan, who had already lost the glory of God because of his pride and rebellion, was jealous to see man benefit from this glory of God. And satan who knew that God does not tolerate sin, also knew that it was enough for him to cause man to sin, so that man in turn would be rejected by God and would lose his privileged place before God. He set a trap for man and tricked him into sin. And sin opened the door to death in man's life. Romans 5:12 "Therefore, just as sin entered the world through one man, and death through sin, and in this way death came to all men, because all sinned."

The Bible teaches us that God, because of His love for man, chose not to abandon man without giving him an opportunity for repentance. He therefore gave man the possibility to have his sins forgiven, in order to approach God. As in God's WATER BAPTISM Page 7 of 45

sight, only blood can wipe away sins, God allowed man to make animal sacrifices (Leviticus 4) so that the blood of those animals would cover his sins. This is what man practiced in the past, in what God called the Old Covenant. Hebrews 9:22 "In fact, the law requires that nearly everything be cleansed with blood, and without the shedding of blood there is no forgiveness."

In order to manifest His love to man that He had chosen to make in His image, God chose again to make salvation more accessible to man, by allowing a single perpetual sacrifice to replace the many different sacrifices that man had to make according to the type of sin he commits, and that he had to renew every time. To get to this ultimate solution, God thought it better to transform His own Son, His only begotten Son, into a sacrifice. He decided to make His only Son the atoning Lamb. That is why He sent Jesus Christ to die for the sins of men, to become a sacrifice for all the sins of all men.

Hebrews 9:11-14 "¹¹When Christ came as high priest of the good things that are already here, he went through the greater and more perfect tabernacle that is not man-made, that is to say, not a part of this creation. ¹²He did not enter by means of the blood of goats and calves; but he entered the Most Holy Place once for all by his own blood, having obtained eternal redemption. ¹³The blood of goats and bulls and the ashes of a heifer sprinkled on those who are ceremonially unclean sanctify them so that they are outwardly clean. ¹⁴How much more, then, will the blood of Christ, who through the eternal Spirit offered himself unblemished to God, cleanse our consciences from acts that lead to death, so that we may serve the living God!"

Revelation 5:9 "And they sang a new song: You are worthy to take the scroll and to open its seals, because you were slain, and with your blood you purchased men for God from every tribe and language and people and nation."

From then on, in order to approach God, man no longer needs to make sacrifices; he just needs to accept that sacrifice that God has already provided. This sacrifice is called Jesus Christ. So in reality, no man would go to Hell for having sinned because the sacrifice for the sins of men has already been made. John 19:30 says, "When he had received the drink, Jesus said: It is finished..." Through the sacrifice of Jesus Christ the Lamb of God, man is no longer seen as a sinner in the sight of God. Christ died on the cross with all the sins of all men. Anyone who will find himself in Hell, will find himself there not for having sinned, but for having rejected the plan of salvation of God for his life, for having refused the sacrifice that God granted him for his sins. Therefore, man's salvation does not depend on the number of sins, nor on the type of sins he has committed; the salvation of man depends **exclusively** on the sacrifice of Jesus Christ.

In the eyes of God, he who has committed one sin is not different from the one who has committed a thousand. And the one who has just lied, is not different from the one who has rather committed robbery or murder. Every sin deserves death. It is therefore man in his ignorance who believes that there are small sins without real consequences before God, and great sins. It is a mistake. A single sin, be it small in the eyes of man or not, is enough to lead man to Hell. Romans 6:23 "For the wages of sin is death, but the gift of God is eternal life in Christ Jesus our Lord."

WATER BAPTISM Page 8 of 45

That is why the salvation of man does not depend either on the number of sins that man commits or on the type of sins he commits, or on the nature of this sin. Every sin, "big" or "small", to be wiped away, needs blood. This means that if you commit a sin, and you want to see this sin be forgiven and wiped away by God, you will need blood. And the only blood that can wipe away sins is the blood of Jesus Christ who was sacrificed by God for the forgiveness of sins. You understand then why the salvation of every man depends **exclusively** on Jesus Christ, and not on another man, or on another God, or even on any tradition. Acts 4:12 "Salvation is found in **no one else**, for there is **no other name** under Heaven given to men by which we must be saved."

Apart from Jesus Christ, no other man died to save men from their sins. It was not even possible for any man to die to save men from their sins, because only a man who has never sinned could save men. And as you yourself know, every man born of a man and a woman, is already born in sin, and as such, is no longer able to claim to save whosoever from sin. Therefore, bear it in mind very well dear friends, that salvation has nothing to do with religions, that salvation has nothing to do with tradition, and that salvation has nothing to do with the customs of men. Salvation is a gift of God given freely to anyone who accepts the sacrifice of the blood of Jesus Christ, the only blood that purifies and wipes away sins.

Whether you define yourself as a Christian, or as a Muslim, or as a Catholic, or as a Buddhist, or as an atheist, or as an animist, know that no religion saves, no other man apart from Jesus Christ saves, no philosophy saves, no tradition saves, no ancestor saves. It is Jesus Christ alone who gave His life to save humanity. John 3:16 "For God so loved the world that he gave his one and only Son, that whoever believes in him shall not perish but have eternal life."

Being a member of the family of a priest or pastor, or any other servant of God, does not matter, because no man can save, and no human relationship can save. The more or less misleading titles we have in society will have no importance before the Judgment of God. The intellectual level more or less honouring that we have will be of no contribution on the day of Judgment. Jesus Christ is, and remains the **Only** gate to paradise. John 10:9 says, "**I am the gate**; whoever enters through Me will be saved. He will come in and go out, and find pasture." John 14:6 says, "Jesus answered, "I am the way and the truth and the life. No one comes to the Father except through Me."

Why Jesus Christ and not someone else? Because Jesus Christ alone sacrificed Himself for the sins of humanity. No other man, be it a prophet, died for our sins; and no woman, be it the mother of Jesus, died for our sins. 1Timothy 2:5-6 says, "⁵For there is **one God** and **one Mediator** between God and men, the man Christ Jesus, ⁶who gave Himself as a ransom for all men ..."

All these ignorant Catholics who believe they are baptized and even confirmed must now understand that they have never known the true Saviour Jesus Christ. If death surprises them, it is directly in Hell that they will land. They should repent while there is still time. If they choose to be stubborn and remain in this abominable sect, it is in the fire of Hell that they will understand that the doctrine

WATER BAPTISM Page 9 of 45

of confirmation, the doctrine of the first communion and the doctrine of the second communion were of the devil.

As we read in John 1:12-13, God has given each person the choice to become a child of God. No one is excluded from salvation, and no one is obliged to accept the salvation that God gives freely. It is freely, voluntarily, and consciously that everyone must accept it. It is nevertheless important to remember that only children of God will enter Heaven. And Heaven, like Hell, is eternal. So everything does not end after death as some people think. In fact, it is after death that real life begins, eternal life.

The Bible tells us in Hebrews 9:27 "... Just as man is destined to die once, and after that to face judgment." After this judgment, there will be a separation: Some will spend their eternity with God, in perfect happiness, and others will spend their eternity in the fire. Matthew 25:31-41, 46 "31 When the Son of Man comes in His glory, and all the angels with Him, He will sit on His throne in heavenly glory. 32 All the nations will be gathered before Him, and He will separate the people one from another as a shepherd separates the sheep from the goats. 33 He will put the sheep on His right and the goats on His left. 34 Then the King will say to those on His right, come, you who are blessed by My Father; take your inheritance, the kingdom prepared for you since the creation of the world. ... 41 Then He will say to those on His left, depart from Me, you who are cursed, into the eternal fire prepared for the devil and his angels.... 46 Then they will go away to eternal punishment, but the righteous to eternal life." It is the choice you will make on this earth that will determine the place where you will spend your eternity.

God tells us in John 3:18 "... But whoever does not believe stands condemned already because he has not believed in the name of God's one and only Son." And in Mark 16:16 we read: "... But whoever does not believe will be condemned." So, all those who will not believe in Jesus Christ will be condemned! It has nothing to do with the good or bad things you would have done on earth. It has nothing to do with good works. It has nothing to do with your religion. It has nothing to do with your origins, it has nothing to do with your customs, and it has nothing to do with the colour of your skin. Just the fact of not believing in Jesus condemns you, even if you are the most generous man in the world.

2.2- The New Birth

Now that the notion of salvation is well explained, let us try to see how man should go about it, to be saved. What does the Bible say? Mark 16:16 says: "Whoever believes and is baptized will be saved. ..." It appears then that to be saved, one must believe and be baptized. This one passage shows us that God has linked baptism to salvation, making baptism a condition to go to Heaven. John 3:1-5 says, "... 3...I tell you the truth, no one can see the kingdom of God unless he is born again. How can a man be born when he is old? 4Nicodemus asked. Surely he cannot enter a second time into his mother's womb to be born! 5Jesus answered, I tell you the truth, no one can enter the kingdom of God unless he is born of water and the Spirit." As we have just read, no one will enter Heaven without being born of water and the Spirit.

WATER BAPTISM Page 10 of 45

2.2.1- What does it mean to be born of Water and the Spirit?

When we believe in Jesus and are baptized in water, we are born of water. The Lord in return gives us the Holy Spirit who is the guarantee of salvation, and the presence of the Holy Spirit in us, makes us a person born of the Spirit. By this we become a place inhabited by the Spirit of God: This is why the Bible says that we are the temple of the Holy Spirit. From that moment, we leave the status of a person born only of flesh, to the status of a person who, besides being born of flesh, is also born of water and the Spirit. We thereby become a born again person.

2.2.2- Why is baptism in water indispensable?

You may be wondering why it is absolutely necessary to be baptized in water in order to enter the Kingdom of God. The simplest answer is this: **God wanted it to be that way**. Know very well, you man, that you are not there to challenge God, you are there to obey Him. God is above all your Creator, not a simple personality whom you can contest with freely. God in His sovereignty has therefore chosen to make water baptism that the Bible also calls baptism of repentance, an element of salvation. If baptism is there to bring us to repentance, and as without repentance, no one can be saved, we understand why it is absolutely necessary to be baptized in water in order to be saved, for one who wants to be saved.

2.3- Identification with the death and resurrection of Christ

The Bible also presents water baptism as the identification with the death and resurrection of Jesus Christ. This means that by being baptized, we die in relation to our past life in order to live henceforth only for Jesus Christ. In fact, when we are immersed in the water of baptism, we are buried with Christ, and when we come out of the water, we are resurrected with Him. This is what we read in the following passages:

Romans 6:3-4 "³Or don't you know that all of us who were baptized into Christ Jesus were baptized into his death? ⁴We were therefore buried with him through baptism into death in order that, just as Christ was raised from the dead through the glory of the Father, we too may live a new life."

Colossians 2:12 "Having been buried with him in baptism and raised with him through your faith in the power of God, who raised him from the dead."

Colossians 3:1-3 "¹Since, then, you have been raised with Christ, set your hearts on things above, where Christ is seated at the right hand of God. ²Set your minds on things above, not on earthly things. ³For you died, and your life is now hidden with Christ in God."

In conclusion, to be baptized is to die in relation to sin, to become a new creature. 2Corinthians 5:17 "Therefore, if anyone is in Christ, **he is a new creation**; the old has gone, the new has come!"

WATER BAPTISM Page 11 of 45

2.4- The commitment to live the life of Jesus Christ

For those of you who wish to be baptized, it is important that you understand that not only is water baptism a commitment, it is also a vow to give up your old life. To be baptized means to be born again. When you are baptized, you are making a commitment to begin a new life, by following the pattern of Christ, that is, walking as Christ walked. 1John 2:6 says, "Whoever claims to live in him must walk as Jesus did." Water baptism is therefore the vow to obey God and live for Him in Jesus Christ.

3- Water Baptism, John's Baptism, and Baptism of Repentance

Is there a difference between water baptism, John's baptism, and the baptism of repentance? Absolutely not! In accordance with the Word of God, there is no difference between the terms "water baptism", "baptism of repentance" and "baptism of John". They all mean the same thing.

3.1- Why the term Water Baptism?

Simply because this baptism is done in water, as opposed to the baptism of the Holy Spirit that is done in the Holy Spirit.

3.2- Why the term Baptism of John?

Simply because it was John who was sent to do this baptism. The ministry of water baptism was entrusted by God to John. This is why he is called John the Baptist. In the same way that we call water baptism, baptism of John, in the same way we can call the baptism of the Holy Spirit, baptism of Jesus, because it is Jesus who baptizes with the Holy Spirit.

3.3- Why the term Baptism of Repentance?

Simply because this baptism leads man to repentance, as John the Baptist says in Matthew 3:11 "I baptize you with water for repentance ..."

They are the demons of the sects who hold that Jesus Christ Himself is God the Father, the Son and the Holy Spirit, who are trying to support their folly by demonstrating that there is a difference between these three terms. Do not follow these sorcerers, if you do not want to spend your eternity in Hell. These are people who have chosen Hell, they are now recruiting those who will accompany them there. Flee from those demons if you cherish your salvation, or stay with them if you prefer Hell. In any case, you are warned!

In conclusion, bear in mind that *Water Baptism = Baptism of John = Baptism of Repentance*. This is confirmed by the following passages: Matthew 3:11 "*I baptize you with water* for repentance ..." Luke 3:3 "He went into all the country around the Jordan, preaching a baptism of repentance for the forgiveness of sins." Acts 1:5 "For John baptized with water, but in a few days you will be baptized with the Holy Spirit." Acts 13:24 "After John had first preached, before His coming, the baptism of repentance to all the people of Israel." Luke 7:29 "And when all the people heard Him, even the tax collectors justified God, having been baptized with the baptism of John."

WATER BAPTISM Page 12 of 45

4- What to do before Water Baptism?

For water baptism to be valid before God, a certain number of conditions must be fulfilled. The one who commits themselves to baptism must believe and confess their sins.

4.1- Believing: A Prerequisite for Baptism

The Bible tells us in Mark 16:16 that "who ever believes and is baptized will be saved, but whoever does not believe will be condemned." We understand then that we must believe before being baptized. At this level, a little precision is needed. In James 2:19 it is written: "You believe that there is one God. Good! Even the demons believe that - and shudder." To believe therefore does not only mean to recognize the existence of God as it is the case of many people in this world. To believe means to recognize that Jesus Christ is the Son of God. To accept His sacrifice on the cross, that is, to accept Jesus Christ as your Saviour and to adopt Him as the new Master with all the submission that this implies. This is what it means "to give one's life to Jesus".

The following verses confirm that before being baptized one must first believe:

Acts 2:37-41 "³⁷When the people heard this, they were cut to the heart and said to Peter and the other apostles, brothers, **what shall we do**? ³⁸Peter replied, repent and be baptized, every one of you, in the name of Jesus Christ for the forgiveness of your sins. And you will receive the gift of the Holy Spirit. ... ⁴¹Those who accepted his message were baptized, and about three thousand were added to their number that day."

Acts 8:12 "But when they **believed** Philip as he preached the good news of the kingdom of God and the name of Jesus Christ, they were baptized, both men and women."

Acts 8:13 "Simon himself **believed** and was baptized. And he followed Philip everywhere...."

Acts 8:36-38 "³⁶As they travelled along the road, they came to some water and the eunuch said, look, here is water. Why shouldn't I be baptized? ³⁷And Philip said, if you believe with all your heart, you may. And he answered and said, I **believe** that Jesus Christ is the Son of God. ³⁸And he gave orders to stop the chariot. Then both Philip and the eunuch went down into the water and Philip baptized him."

Acts 16:31-34 "31 They replied, **believe** in the Lord Jesus, and you will be saved - you and your household. ³² Then they spoke the word of the Lord to him and to all the others in his house. ³³ At that hour of the night the jailer took them and washed their wounds; then immediately he and all his family were baptized. ³⁴ The jailer brought them into his house and set a meal before them; he was filled with joy because he had come to **believe** in God - he and his whole family."

Acts 18:8 "Crispus, the synagogue ruler, and his entire household **believed** in the Lord; and many of the Corinthians who heard him **believed** and were baptized."

WATER BAPTISM Page 13 of 45

4.2- Confession of sins: A Prerequisite for Baptism

Anyone who believes in Jesus Christ must confess his sins; and the confession of sins must be done before immersion in the water of baptism, as we read in the following passages:

Matthew 3:5-6 "⁵People went out to him from Jerusalem and all Judea and the whole region of the Jordan. ⁶Confessing their sins, they were baptized by him in the Jordan River."

Mark 1:5 "The whole Judean countryside and all the people of Jerusalem went out to him. Confessing their sins, they were baptized by him in the Jordan River."

Now that it is clear that confession is an essential prerequisite for baptism of water, one may wonder how the confession of sins is made.

4.2.1- How to confess your sins?

Proverbs 28:13 "He who conceals his sins does not prosper, but whoever confesses and renounces them finds mercy." If you want to be forgiven and to be saved, you must confess all your sins, honestly and sincerely, with a firm commitment to renounce them permanently.

It is important to remember that the confession of sins cannot be made in the heart, or in a low voice, or in the throat. The confession of sins must be made in a loud voice before the servant of God who baptizes you. **Matthew 3:5-6** "⁵People went out to him from Jerusalem and all Judea and the whole region of the Jordan. ⁶Confessing their sins, they were baptized by him in the Jordan River."

Small warning: Do not fall into the trap of false pastors who force you to stand before a crowd of people to confess your sins. It is neither before a crowd of people, nor before any assembly, that you must confess your sins. Confessing sins aloud does not mean confessing sins before the whole church.

In the end, remember that every confession must be made in a loud voice; whether it is confessing your sins when you have sinned, or confessing Jesus Christ, that is, acknowledging Jesus Christ as Lord, as Saviour, and as God. **Romans 10:9-10** "9That if you confess with your mouth the Lord Jesus and believe in your heart that God has raised Him from the dead, you will be saved. ¹⁰For with the heart one believes unto righteousness, **and with the mouth confession is made unto salvation.**"

4.2.2- What sins to confess absolutely?

Know that with baptism in water one is supposed to obtain not only salvation in Jesus Christ, that is, eternal life, but one should also obtain deliverance from all unclean spirits and from all ties with the world of darkness. For this, an honest and sincere confession of all sins is required. To better understand this subject, please read the teaching on "Deliverance", which you can find at https://www.mcreveil.org.

WATER BAPTISM Page 14 of 45

Even if generally we can in good faith forget some sins committed in the past, especially in the distant past, we should under no circumstances omit to confess sins that give great access to satan over our lives. Among the sins that we must absolutely confess, there are:

- Witchcraft in all its forms (magic, occultism, sects, homosexuality);
- Murders (including voluntary abortions), suicide attempts, attempted murders (including attempted abortions);
- Sexual sins (adultery, fornication, masturbation, all other forms of impurity and immorality);
- Rape, theft, hatred, grudge, refusal of forgiveness, refusal of restitution, and wickedness.

All these sins open wide doors to demons, and give a very large access to satan over our lives. This is the reason why one must absolutely confess them before taking his baptism. While some of these sins need only confession, others, in addition to confession, require reparation. This brings us back to the notion of restitution. You must also ask God's forgiveness for the sins of your ancestors, in order to be freed from hereditary bonds.

Sorcery in all its forms involves active sorcery, passive sorcery, and everything related to witchcraft. By active sorcery, I mean the very practice of witchcraft, and all forms of initiation to witchcraft, consultation of the dead, yoga and other meditation and relaxation techniques. Passive sorcery includes all forms of indirect practices of witchcraft such as visiting witch doctors, consulting soothsayers and other seers, consulting seers to cause the dead to talk, reading horoscopes, numerology, drawing cards, practicing martial arts, etc. If you want to know how to confess witchcraft, there is a teaching about it on https://www.mcreveil.org website. This teaching is entitled: "How to leave the camp of satan".

All forms of witchcraft, magic and occultism put those who practice them in direct contact with the occult world, and establish whether we like it or not, pacts with the world of darkness. In order for these pacts to be broken during baptism, honest repentance and confession are absolutely necessary. Unfortunately, in most cases, a lying spirit convinces those who want to be baptized to hide certain aspects, especially witchcraft, or to remain vague and evasive in their confession; which prevents their deliverance.

Indeed, by choosing not to confess their witchcraft, they allow satan to keep all his rights over them. For whoever practices witchcraft cannot hope to be forgiven by God and to be delivered unless he makes an honest and complete repentance. If he makes a semblance of repentance, or if he confesses some of his deeds while hiding others, or if he confesses his acts in a vague and veiled way, that is to say with cunning, it is a waste of time. Acts 19:18-19 "18 Many of those who believed now came and openly confessed their evil deeds. 19 A number who had practiced sorcery brought their scrolls together and burned them publicly. When they calculated the value of the scrolls, the total came to fifty thousand drachmas."

As we have seen above, water baptism is actually the commitment to walk with Jesus Christ. The commitment to make Jesus Christ your Master. As soon as we

WATER BAPTISM Page 15 of 45

want to make this commitment, we must first and inevitably free ourselves from the commitments made previously with satan and the world of darkness, for as we read in Matthew 6:24 "No one can serve two masters. Either he will hate the one and love the other, or he will be devoted to the one and despise the other..."

As for sins that require reparation, I recommend the teaching entitled "**Restitution**", which explains this subject in detail. You will find it at www.mcreveil.org.

5- How should Water Baptism be done?

We do not really need to resort to the dictionary or to the search for the origin of words in order to understand what water baptism is and how it should be done. The Lord has spared us from useless searches by allowing His Word to speak for itself; we just have to study the Bible thoroughly, and we will understand, without ambiguity, all that we want to understand. The Bible contains its own very dictionary. In fact, the best biblical dictionary is still the Bible. To know how water baptism is supposed to be done, a simple reading of a few Bible verses is enough for us without the need for interpretation.

Matthew 3:5-6 "⁵People went out to him from Jerusalem and all Judea and the whole region of the Jordan. ⁶Confessing their sins, they were baptized by him **in** the Jordan River."

Matthew 3:16 "As soon as Jesus was baptized, he went up out of the water."

Acts 8:38-39 "³⁸And he gave orders to stop the chariot. Then both Philip and the eunuch went down **into the water** and Philip baptized him. ³⁹When they **came up out of the water**, the Spirit of the Lord suddenly took Philip away, and the eunuch did not see him again, but went on his way rejoicing."

Colossians 2:12 "Having been **buried** with him in baptism and raised with him through your faith in the power of God, who raised him from the dead."

Romans 6:3-4 "³Or don't you know that all of us who were baptized into Christ Jesus were baptized into his death? ⁴We were therefore **buried** with him through baptism into death in order that, just as Christ was raised from the dead through the glory of the Father, we too may live a new life."

These few verses allow us to understand without any difficulty that **baptism is done in water, not out of the water**. And even if we resort to the etymology of the word baptism, we would have no problem understanding how water baptism should be done. The term baptism comes from the Greek "baptizein", which means to plunge into a liquid, to immerse.

What you have just read leads you to understand, dear brothers and dear friends, that there are not many ways to do water baptism. There is only one way; by immersion. Go therefore and ask all those agents of Hell who put a few drops of water on the heads of people by way of baptism, to tell you where their doctrine of baptism is coming from. Take note that these drops of water that those demons put on your heads, are curses that they pour on you, at the same time that they make incantations on you to hold you in the bonds of satan and bind you for Hell. If you value your salvation, flee

WATER BAPTISM Page 16 of 45

all these satanic sects that put a few drops of water on the heads of people by way of baptism. Whether you remain in these abominable sects by stubbornness or come out of it, do not fall into the trap of taking those drops of curses you have received on your head for baptism. This has never been baptism, and will never be baptism. You need real baptism to be saved.

Read and meditate on this passage of John 3:22-23 that says, "²²After this, Jesus and his disciples went out into the Judean countryside, where he spent some time with them, and baptized. ²³Now John also was baptizing at Aenon near Salim, because there was plenty of water, and people were constantly coming to be baptized." If baptism were all about putting a few drops of water on people's heads, tell me why John the Baptist was only looking for places where there is plenty of water for baptism. Why was he not just moving around with a small jar filled with water if he only had to sprinkle people's heads with a few drops of water? Therefore stop deceiving yourselves. The teaching is very clear for each of you from now on. None of you who are stubbornly remaining in the satanic sects that are doing what is called "baptism by sprinkling" will have an excuse. God has chosen to reveal Himself to you through this teaching. You are therefore no longer ignorant. Know that this teaching is there either to save you or to condemn you.

6- Where should Water Baptism be done?

Now that we know how water baptism is supposed to be done, we can easily answer the question, "Where?" Water baptism must be done wherever there is enough water for immersion. It may be a flowing water, a stream, a river, for those who have it in their vicinity, or a swimming pool for those who have one, or a bathtub for those who have only that. Do not be distracted by those agents of satan who tell you that water baptism should be done only in what they call "running water".

I met some satanic sects that make of what they call "running water", the only condition for validating a baptism. And for this reason, in some cities and in some countries, these demons keep people for months without baptism, in search of their "running water". In Europe and in countries that know winter, they gather all the candidates for baptism, to wait for summer. And even in summer, they still need to look for their famous "running water". When these agents of satan do these things, you have the impression that they are ignorant, whereas they know very well what they want. It is a trap that they set for people to prevent them from being saved. Be careful not to fall into their traps again. What is needed for water baptism is enough water for immersion. This is confirmed by the verse of John 3:23 that we have just read and that can still be read again: "Now John also was baptizing at Aenon near Salim, because there was plenty of water, and people were constantly coming to be baptized."

7- When should Water Baptism be done?

As soon as we understand the meaning of baptism, the question "When?" becomes useless. But since the world with its theology has already abandoned God, we are forced to explain what is very simple to understand.

WATER BAPTISM Page 17 of 45

When should one be baptized? Jesus in Mark 16:16 tells us that "Whoever believes and is baptized will be saved..." This means that to be called redeemed, you have to believe and be baptized. Baptism must therefore be done immediately as soon as you accept Jesus Christ. John 1:12 reminds us that we are all creatures of God, but not all children of God, and that everyone can choose to become a child of God, by receiving Jesus Christ, and by believing in His name. John 3:3 says, "... no one can see the kingdom of God unless he is born again." And Jesus says in John 3:5 that no one can enter the kingdom of God unless he is born of water and the Spirit. And if we are to be born of water and the Spirit to enter the kingdom of God, this should be the first thing to do.

Matthew 3:6 says that people came, confessed their sins, and were baptized in the Jordan River; without delay, without a school of baptism, without baptism training.

Acts 2:37-41 "³⁷Now when they heard this, they were cut to the heart, and said to Peter and the rest of the apostles, "Men and brethren, what shall we do?" ³⁸Then Peter said to them, "Repent, and let every one of you be baptized in the name of Jesus Christ for the remission of sins; and you shall receive the gift of the Holy Spirit... ⁴¹Then those who gladly received his word were baptized; **and that day** about three thousand souls were added to them." Without ambiguity, the word of God tells us: "**on that day**" and not a day later, not even three months later after baptism classes, or six months after any form of training.

Acts 8:12 "But when they believed Philip as he preached the good news of the kingdom of God and the name of Jesus Christ, they were baptized, both men and women."

Acts 8:26-39 "... ³⁵Then Philip began with that very passage of Scripture and told him the good news about Jesus. ³⁶As they travelled along the road, they came to some water and the eunuch said, look, here is water. Why shouldn't I be baptized? ³⁷Then Philip said, if you believe with all your heart, you may. And he answered and said, I believe that Jesus Christ is the Son of God. ³⁸And he gave orders to stop the chariot. Then both Philip and the eunuch went down into the water and Philip baptized him. ³⁹When they came up out of the water, the Spirit of the Lord suddenly took Philip away, and the eunuch did not see him again, but went on his way rejoicing."

Philip could have asked the Ethiopian eunuch to go and return two weeks later as some ignorant preachers do today. He could have been afraid of this great minister of Candace as some corrupt preachers do today. He could have looked for some false excuses as we know them today, for example by mentioning the problem of spare clothes; he could also impose a few weeks of baptism classes as fools do nowadays. But the Bible tells us that Philip belonged to God, and for that reason he could only put the Word of God into practice without creating other worldly methods, and without going through the theories of theology, which are nothing but satanic theories.

Acts 9:17-18 "¹⁷Then Ananias went to the house and entered it. Placing his hands on Saul, he said, brother Saul, the Lord Jesus, who appeared to you on the road as you were coming here has sent me so that you may see again and be filled with the Holy Spirit. ¹⁸**Immediately**, something like scales fell from Saul's eyes, and he could see again. **He got up and was baptized.**"

WATER BAPTISM Page 18 of 45

If Ananias were the kind of apostle or evangelist or pastor of this generation, he would have imposed on Saul at least six months of baptism classes and observation to see if his conversion was genuine. He would have said that for someone like Saul who contributed to the killing of Christians, one could not take the risk of baptizing him without being reassured that he was truly converted.

Acts 10:44-48 "... ⁴⁶... Then Peter answered, ⁴⁷"Can anyone forbid water, that these should not be baptized who have received the Holy Spirit just as we have?" ⁴⁸And he commanded them to be baptized in the name of the Lord. ..."

Acts 16:14-15 "¹⁴One of those listening was a woman named Lydia, a dealer in purple cloth from the city of Thyatira, who was a worshiper of God. The Lord opened her heart to respond to Paul's message. ¹⁵When she and the members of her household were baptized ..."

Acts 16:25-33 "²⁵About midnight Paul and Silas were praying and singing hymns to God, and the other prisoners were listening to them.... ³²Then they spoke the word of the Lord to him and to all the others in his house. ³³At that hour of the night the jailer took them and washed their wounds; then immediately he and all his family were baptized."

Blind teachers of today spend their time teaching human theories which they have learned from those 'rotting' they call bible institutes.

Acts 18:8 "Crispus, the synagogue ruler, and his entire household believed in the Lord; and many of the Corinthians who heard him believed and were baptized."

You would not find in the Bible any example of someone who gave his life to Jesus and whose baptism the disciples chose to postpone until later. All those who accepted Jesus Christ were baptized immediately. *Know then that all these so-called servants of God who are imposing upon you what they call "baptismal classes," "baptismal training," and so on, are agents of satan.* Their teachings come from the world of darkness. I have even heard some salaried church civil servants who are erroneously called pastors, saying that they prefer to teach people before baptizing them, lest once baptized, these people still sin. What a stupid reasoning! These so-called pastors are thereby confirming that they have never been called. For every true child of God knows that the role of water baptism is not to prevent us from sinning. Water baptism will never prevent anyone from sinning.

In the whole history of the Church, you will not find a single example of someone who has been baptized, and who has never committed a single sin. You will not find any example anywhere. Go then and ask these sorcerers pastors to give you another reason to justify their trickery. Tell them that this reason is so grotesque that it cannot work. Generally to confound these agents of satan, I simply ask them if since they took their baptism, they have committed a sin again. To this question, they always have their mouth shut, as expected. Finally, remember, beloved, that as long as you have the opportunity to find enough water for immersion, water baptism must be done immediately as soon as you accept Jesus Christ.

WATER BAPTISM Page 19 of 45

8- At what age can one be baptized?

Here are some elements that should help you solve this problem of age of water baptism. We were not normally supposed to talk in terms of age to be baptized in water; we were rather supposed to talk in terms of maturity of the mind. **No age should be set for baptism**. Once we understand what water baptism is, it becomes easier for those who have the power to baptize to decide who to accept for baptism and who not to accept yet. Let's go through the Bible to see what it says about water baptism, and about those who were baptized and we will understand more easily at what age someone is supposed to be accepted for water baptism.

The Bible tells us in Mark 16:15-16 "15He said to them, go into all the world and **preach the good news** to all creation. 16**Whoever believes** and is baptized will be saved, but whoever does not believe will be condemned."

This verse alone answers the question concerning the age of water baptism and puts an end to any controversy related to this subject. To begin with, the Lord asks us to **preach** the good news. This means that whoever wants to be baptized must **listen** to the good news preached. Then, whoever **believes** ... It means that after listening, you have to **believe**. Finally, **and is baptized**. It means you have to first listen to the good news preached, then you choose to believe in this good news, and finally you voluntarily accept to be baptized. When the word of God is so clear, where does this sterile debate concerning the age of water baptism, come from every time?

Although this one verse has already answered our question clearly, let us see what other verses in the Bible say about this:

- **Acts 2:37-38** "³⁷When the people **heard** this, they were cut to the heart and said to Peter and the other apostles, brothers, what shall we do? ³⁸Peter replied, repent and be baptized, every one of you, in the name of Jesus Christ for the forgiveness of your sins. And you will receive the gift of the Holy Spirit."
- **Acts 2:41** "Those who **accepted** his message were baptized, and about three thousand were added to their number that day."
- **Acts 8:12** "But when they **believed** Philip as he **preached the good news** of the kingdom of God and the name of Jesus Christ, they were baptized, both men and women."
- **Acts 8:13** "Simon himself **believed** and was baptized. And he followed Philip everywhere ..."
- **Acts 8:36-37** "³⁶As they travelled along the road, they came to some water and the eunuch said, "Look, here is water. Why shouldn't I be baptized? ³⁷Philip replied: If you believe with all your heart, it is possible. The eunuch said **I believe** that Jesus Christ is the Son of God."
- **Acts 10:44-48** "44While Peter was still speaking these words, the Holy Spirit fell upon all those who **heard** the word. ⁴⁵And those of the circumcision who believed were astonished, as many as came with Peter, because the gift of the Holy Spirit

WATER BAPTISM Page 20 of 45

had been poured out on the Gentiles also. ⁴⁶For they heard them speak with tongues and magnify God. Then Peter answered, ⁴⁷"Can anyone forbid water, that these should not be baptized who have received the Holy Spirit just as we have?" ⁴⁸And he commanded them to be baptized in the name of the Lord. ..."

Acts 16:14-15 "¹⁴Now a certain woman named Lydia **heard** us. She was a seller of purple from the city of Thyatira, who worshiped God. The Lord opened her heart to heed the things **spoken** by Paul. ¹⁵And when she and her household were baptized, ..."

Acts 16:30-33 "³⁰He then brought them out and asked, sirs, what must I do to be saved? ³¹They replied, **believe** in the Lord Jesus, and you will be saved, you and your household. ³²Then they **spoke** the word of the Lord to him and to all the others in his house. ³³At that hour of the night the jailer took them and washed their wounds; then immediately he and all his family were baptized."

Acts 18:8 "Crispus, the synagogue ruler, and his entire household **believed** in the Lord; and many of the Corinthians who **heard** him **believed** and were baptized."

As you have just read, throughout the Bible, there are only people who listen to the Gospel of Jesus Christ, and who believe in Him and accept by **themselves** to be baptized, that are baptized. So nowhere will you find the baptism of people who have neither listened to the Gospel, nor accepted the Gospel, nor asked for their baptism themselves. With this, you clearly understand that the doctrine of the catholic sect is a purely satanic doctrine. So remember once and for all that when we tell you that Catholicism is the greatest satanic sect in the world, it is neither an insult, slander, nor false accusation. *Catholicism has never been a church, it is the largest religion of lucifer on earth.* The term "catholic church" is actually an aberration. We were supposed to talk of catholic sect and not catholic church. You'd do better now to no longer make this error which misleads many people.

To conclude, remember that throughout the Bible, one is baptized only after having believed in the Lord Jesus. And it is every person who accepts freely and voluntarily to be baptized after having listened to the good news, that is to say the gospel that saves, and after having believed.

9- Who can baptize?

The instruction to go out and make disciples of all nations, baptizing them in water was given to us by the Lord in Matthew 28:16-20 "16Then the eleven disciples went to Galilee, to the mountain where Jesus had told them to go. 17When they saw him, they worshiped him; but some doubted. 18Then Jesus came to them and said, "All authority in Heaven and on earth has been given to me. 19Therefore go and make disciples of all nations, baptizing them in the name of the Father and of the Son and of the Holy Spirit, 20 and teaching them to obey everything I have commanded you. And surely I am with you always, to the very end of the age."

This instruction was given to the Apostles. The Apostles are therefore the ones responsible for baptizing. But we know that the Apostles cannot do the Lord's

WATER BAPTISM Page 21 of 45

work alone. For this reason, they train other disciples to whom they can give the anointing to do this work as well. This is what happened throughout the history of the Church. That said, apart from the Apostles, the disciples who receive the authorization and anointing of the Apostles can baptize.

Know that water baptism is neither a common act nor a carnal act. Baptism is a spiritual act of great importance in the eyes of God. For this reason, *no child of God should ever take the risk of getting up and going to baptize people without having obtained the authorization of the Elders*. Never imitate what you see agents of satan doing. Since they are always driven by a spirit of pride, rebellion and even rivalry, they take upon themselves without the permission of true elders, to embark on baptism. You even have some women witches who also baptize people. *For you who are of God, take note once and for all that no brother without the permission of an elder can baptize, and no woman, under any pretext, can baptize*. In fact, if you see a woman baptizing people, know that she is a witch. And if you see a so-called elder of the Church giving permission to a woman to baptize, know that he is a demon. No true child of God will tempt God to this point.

10- In what name to baptize?

In Matthew 28:18-20, the Lord and Master Jesus Christ gives instructions for Water Baptism to His Apostles in these terms: "18 Then Jesus came to them and said, "All authority in Heaven and on earth has been given to me. 19 Therefore go and make disciples of all nations, baptizing them in the name of the Father and of the Son and of the Holy Spirit, 20 and teaching them to obey everything I have commanded you. And surely I am with you always, to the very end of the age."

Although the Lord's message as you have just read above is unambiguous, the agents of satan have succeeded, as they know how to do, in creating an amalgam around this subject, mischievously trying to prove that what you have just read would rather be a parable hiding a mystery that would not be revealed until later to Apostle Peter. They then argue that the Lord's command in Matthew 28:19 would in fact have a different meaning from the message given. This confusion, cleverly created and maintained by these agents of Hell has finally created what is nowadays called *Formula of Water Baptism*.

Given the importance of this subject and especially the extent of the damage that this doctrine of demons causes in the midst of the people of God, I thought it best to make this subject a separate teaching, and to treat it fully in a teaching entitled "The Formula of Water Baptism", which you will find on the website www.mcreveil.org. I recommend it.

11- Can one be re-baptized?

As we have already studied, the baptism of water is valid before God only if it has been done according to the norms. If for some reason a baptism does not fulfil God's criteria, it is invalid, and must be redone. Here are some examples we can come across:

WATER BAPTISM Page 22 of 45

11.1- The message of the Gospel was not well understood

We have an example in Acts 19:1-5 "¹While Apollos was at Corinth, Paul took the road through the interior and arrived at Ephesus. There he found some disciples ²and asked them, did you receive the Holy Spirit when you believed? They answered, No, we have not even heard that there is a Holy Spirit. ³So Paul asked, then what baptism did you receive? John's baptism, they replied. ⁴Paul said, John's baptism was a baptism of repentance. He told the people to believe in the one coming after him, that is, in Jesus. ⁵On hearing this, they were baptized into the name of the Lord Jesus."

Here, Apostle Paul, in wanting to verify that the disciples were baptized with the Holy Spirit, realizes that they had not even heard about it; hence the astonishment that Paul expresses in questioning the conditions of their entry into the Lord: How can one be a child of God and ignore the existence of the Holy Spirit? Apostle Paul then understood that these disciples were baptized without knowing the basics of the faith. He then explained to them the true message of Jesus, and he baptized them, and prayed that they would receive the baptism of the Holy Spirit.

11.2- The choice to be baptized was not voluntary

God does not impose anything on man; this is found throughout the Bible. Whoever believes, chooses freely to be baptized. He who does not believe is equally free to refuse baptism. So, if a person is baptized while being forced, this baptism is not valid and must be redone. It may be pressure from parents, friends, society, etc. The choice of baptism must be voluntary, made freely and without any constraint.

11.3- The baptism was not done by a true servant of God

Jesus has repeatedly warned us against false apostles, evil workers, ravening wolves, savage wolves, and other agents of satan. And there are so many of them nowadays. Many of those whom you call apostles, prophets, teachers, pastors, and evangelists, are sorcerers, agents of the world of darkness. You also have some demons who not having found titles among the titles that God has created, have created their own titles. Some of these demons call themselves "generals of god". If a baptism was performed by one of these snakes, it is absolutely necessary to do it again. Similarly, when baptism is done by any other person who does not fulfil God's criteria, it is null and must be redone. And in this case, it is necessary for the servant of God who redoes this baptism to pray for the deliverance of the Christian. For these evil workers, as it is written in John 10:10, have a mission of destruction, they are agents of the devil, who take advantage of baptismal opportunities, to initiate new converts into witchcraft.

11.4- The baptism was done in a sect

It is not only because you have been baptized by immersion that you must believe that your baptism is valid. The validity of your baptism also depends on the environment in which you did it. There are many satanic sects with a Christian facade baptizing in water. But being drowned in occultism, everything WATER BAPTISM Page 23 of 45

they do is totally under satan's control. The "baptisms" done in these satanic sects are not baptisms in the eyes of God. Those who have the grace to escape from these circles, and who come to the true baptism of God must confess this false baptism, confess their membership to these sects, and confess all other practices in which they were involved. The time spent in these sects must be seen as a separate point to be dealt with in repentance. Examples of such sects are Jehovah's Witnesses, the Celestial Church of Christ, the Mormons, all Pentecostal sects led by these Jezebel witches called women pastors, and those other Pentecostal sects led by satanists whom we mistakenly consider as servants of God.

11.5- The baptism was done by a woman

As you already know, we are living in the end times. Satan, who sees his time running out, has intensified the warfare. In the hope of victory, he has multiplied his agents in the world, and has sent many of his agents to attack the Church. This is how, today, several water mermaids and other witches of the occult kingdom are heading churches, and call themselves **evangelists**, **pastors**, **teachers**, **prophets**, **and even apostles**. If you have been baptized by one of these vipers, know that you have been initiated into witchcraft, and need a serious deliverance. The so-called baptism that you have taken is actually a pact that you have signed with the world of satan. It is not a baptism at all.

As you have read in the teaching on "Discernment", which you can find on www.mcreveil.org website, all those women who call themselves church elders, that is to say, who carry the title of evangelists, pastors, teachers, prophets, and even apostles, or simply, who minister in position of authority over men in the Church, are witches. They are demons sent into the world to fight God, deceive and mislead as many people as possible. If you were still in ignorance and were following such witches, taking them for servants of God, repent now, and flee from them immediately. They are not servants of God, but rather agents of Hell. Flee from these witches if you were in ignorance. Once you know the truth, you have no more excuses. God has strictly prohibited women from teaching and taking authority over men. This message is clear in the word of God. No true child of God can dare to challenge God as these vipers do. They do it because they are on mission among the people of God. They are messengers from the world of darkness. If you want to go to Hell, keep following them. You are well informed!

11.6- The baptism was not done by immersion

As you have learned from this teaching, all so-called Christian churches that do not baptize by immersion are satanic sects that should in no way be considered as churches. It is because you were not reading your Bible that you took these sects for churches. They have never been. You have come to realise this by discovering what the Bible says about water baptism. Therefore, you must quickly come out of all these garbage cans, and give your life to Jesus as you have just read, and ask for true baptism by immersion in the name of Jesus Christ. As examples of this type of satanic sects, you have Catholics, Methodists, Protestants, Presbyterians, and all those other so-called churches that practice what they call baptism by sprinkling. The few drops of water you have received

WATER BAPTISM Page 24 of 45

on your head in these abominable sects do not constitute in any way baptism; it is actually incantations that these sorcerers make on you, to keep you captive so that you spend your eternity in Hell. Come out of these rots without hesitation, and repent in order to flee from Hell.

12- Can anyone be denied Water Baptism?

This question at first sight seems contradictory in the light of all that we have just studied. On the one hand, we cannot say that water baptism is a requirement to enter Heaven, and on the other hand, think about the possibility of refusing this baptism to someone. For, if it is established, as the Bible teaches us, that **to enter Heaven everyone must believe and be baptized**, then refusing water baptism to someone would be denying access to salvation to such a person. Can we take such a risk? Do we have this right? Do we have the authority to make such decisions before the Lord? These are all the questions that we are entitled to ask ourselves, to better understand this subject, and help everyone to better understand it.

Already, dear brothers and dear friends, it is important to specify that we should not speak in terms of taking risks, or having any right to close Heaven before those who want to enter it, or even to have any authority that would allow us to bully or intimidate people who want to give their lives to Jesus. We are servants of God, disciples of Jesus Christ, driven by the same spirit as Jesus Christ our Master, the Saviour of the world. It is therefore out of question for us to deny salvation to those for whom Jesus the Lamb of God came to die. Why then are we wondering about the possibility of refusing water baptism to someone?

When we meditate on the word of God, we understand that it is not all those who say that they want salvation in Jesus Christ, who really want it. While some desire with all their heart to give their lives to Jesus to be saved, others just give the impression of wanting salvation. This justifies the reactions of both John the Baptist and Jesus to those who seem to want to become followers of Jesus Christ. Let us meditate the following passages:

Matthew 3:7-9 "⁷But when he saw many of the Pharisees and Sadducees coming to where he was baptizing, he said to them: You **brood of vipers**! Who warned you to flee from the coming wrath? ⁸Produce fruit in keeping with repentance. ⁹And do not think you can say to yourselves, 'We have Abraham as our father.' I tell you that out of these stones God can raise up children for Abraham."

This cold reaction of John the Baptist at the sight of people flocking to his baptism is somewhat perplexing. How could John, whose mission was to bring people to repentance, at the same time push back certain people who came to him?

John 8:30-31 "³⁰Even as he spoke, many put their faith in him. ³¹To the Jews who had believed him, Jesus said, if you hold to my teaching, you are really my disciples."

We also see the Lord Jesus, who is not enthusiastic about the people who seem to have believed in Him. Rather than shout aloud "Hallelujah" as we would have

WATER BAPTISM Page 25 of 45

done, He welcomes with astonishing coldness what seems to be very good news. And when we read the rest of this passage we understand Jesus' lack of enthusiasm for what we, in our lack of discernment, would have celebrated.

John 8:32-59 "³²Then you will know the truth, and the truth will set you free. ³³They answered him, We are Abraham's descendants and have never been slaves of anyone. How can you say that we shall be set free? ³⁴Jesus replied, I tell you the truth, everyone who sins is a slave to sin. ³⁵Now a slave has no permanent place in the family, but a son belongs to it forever. ³⁶So if the Son sets you free, you will be free indeed.

³⁷I know you are Abraham's descendants. **Yet you are ready to kill me**, because you have no room for my word. ³⁸I am telling you what I have seen in the Father's presence, and you do what you have heard from your father. ³⁹Abraham is our father, they answered. If you were Abraham's children, said Jesus, then you would do the things Abraham did. ⁴⁰As it is, you are determined to kill me, a man who has told you the truth that I heard from God. Abraham did not do such things. ⁴¹You are doing the things your own father does. We are not illegitimate children, they protested. The only Father we have is God himself.

⁴²Jesus said to them, If God were your Father, you would love me, for I came from God and now am here. I have not come on my own; but he sent me. ⁴³Why is my language not clear to you? Because you are unable to hear what I say. ⁴⁴You belong to your father, the devil, and you want to carry out your father's desire. He was a murderer from the beginning, not holding to the truth, for there is no truth in him. When he lies, he speaks his native language, for he is a liar and the father of lies.

⁴⁵Yet because I tell the truth, you do not believe me! ⁴⁶Can any of you prove me guilty of sin? If I am telling the truth, why don't you believe me? ⁴⁷He who belongs to God hears what God says. The reason you do not hear is that you do not belong to God. ⁴⁸The Jews answered him, aren't we right in saying that you are a Samaritan and demon-possessed? ⁴⁹I am not possessed by a demon, said Jesus, but I honor my Father and you dishonor me. ⁵⁰I am not seeking glory for myself; but there is one who seeks it, and he is the judge. ⁵¹I tell you the truth, if anyone keeps my word, he will never see death. ⁵²At this the Jews exclaimed, Now **we know that you are demon-possessed!** ... ⁵⁹At this, they picked **up stones to stone him**, but Jesus hid himself, slipping away from the temple grounds."

What you have just read reflects the reality of what we experience every day. These are people who claimed to believe in Jesus, and who were presented as such. A few minutes later you hear them saying that Jesus has a demon. That means they chose to believe in someone who has a demon. And again a few minutes later, they want to stone Him. That means they chose to believe in someone who deserves stoning instead. Is it not strange? And as you can see, Jesus did not even give them the opportunity to get to baptism. Why? Because baptism would not have served them any purpose.

Conclusion: On the basis of the discernment or revelations that the Lord gives us, we may be led to refuse baptism of some of those who claim to want to give their lives to Jesus.

WATER BAPTISM Page 26 of 45

Here are some cases that may justify our decision to deny someone baptism:

1- If the person does not want to understand the message of salvation, and wants to follow God according to his own philosophy, baptism must be refused. You have the case of those who tell you that they want baptism, but they are not ready to give up their bad life.

- 2- If the person is not sincere in his approach. There are people who come to baptism rather for reasons of different interests and not driven by the desire for salvation. You have the case of those who, through baptism, seek rather the solution to their carnal problems.
- 3- If it is an agent of the devil who seeks to infiltrate among brothers, he must be blocked. Beyond the fact that the entrance of satan's agents into the assembly is a danger, the very fact of praying for them constitutes another danger for the servant of God himself.

We can therefore conclude that baptism can, and should be refused, if the servant of God finds that it is not a true case of repentance.

13- Can one refuse to be baptized in water and be saved?

The answer is clearly NO. Those who have the opportunity to be baptized, and who choose not to do so, deceiving themselves by false reasoning, will not see God. I invite you to meditate this passage of Luke 7:29-30 "29All the people, even the tax collectors, when they heard Jesus' words, acknowledged that God's way was right, because they had been baptized by John. 30But the Pharisees and experts in the law rejected God's purpose for themselves, because they had not been baptized by John." All who reject baptism of water, reject salvation. They are simply rejecting God's purpose for themselves. Of this number are those who say they have already been baptized and even confirmed, and those who say they will take more time to think. Let us remind those who claim to be baptized and confirmed that the theory of confirmation comes from demons who manage the great sect of satan. It is also worth reminding those who take time to think, that they are just thinking to see if they will accept Jesus. Let them not believe for a moment that they have already given their lives to Jesus Christ.

Anyone who has the opportunity to be baptized in the water but chooses to refuse baptism will spend his eternity in Hell. You are free to accept this word or to reject it. When you find yourself in Hell fire you will understand it. For someone to escape Hell after refusing to be baptized in water, the Bible must be false; God must deny Himself. For all of you who refuse baptism in the water and who in your seduction claim that you are saved, continue to be stubborn. When you find yourself in the fire of Hell burning and being tormented for eternity, it will be easier for you then to accept that the word of God is true.

14- Can one enter Heaven without being baptized?

For those of you who have chosen Paradise, I tell you before you arrive there, that we will meet in Paradise people who have not been baptized in the water.

WATER BAPTISM Page 27 of 45

Do not be surprised at this, for God is Just. There are people who for one reason or another do not have the opportunity to be baptized. Take the example of this brother, a former thief, who accepted Jesus on the cross. The Lord did not send him to Hell because he was not baptized. He did not refuse to be baptized, he just did not have the opportunity. Luke 23:39-43 "39One of the criminals who hung there hurled insults at him: Aren't you the Christ? Save yourself and us! ⁴⁰But the other criminal rebuked him. Don't you fear God, he said, since you are under the same sentence? ⁴¹We are punished justly, for we are getting what our deeds deserve. But this man has done nothing wrong. ⁴²Then he said, Jesus, remember me when you come into your kingdom. ⁴³Jesus answered him, I tell you the truth, today you will be with me in paradise."

Let us consider the case of those who receive the Lord on a hospital bed, and who die some time later. God will not reject them. They did not refuse baptism; they did not have the opportunity to take it. Let us also consider the case of those who receive Jesus and accept to be baptized. If by the time we find a stream or a place with enough water to baptize them, they happen to die, since this can happen, God will not reject them. They did not refuse baptism, they accepted baptism, but did not have the opportunity to take it.

15- Can someone who is baptized in water go to Hell?

As we can read in 1Corinthians 10:1-12 quoted below, not all who were baptized into Moses in the cloud and in the sea were saved. For having disobeyed God, many were struck by God, and perished in the wilderness, despite the fact that they had all been baptized into Moses. You therefore understand that it is not the baptism of water in itself that saves. The baptism of water is rather the commitment that we take in order to be saved. If you want to be saved, you must respect and honour that commitment to the end. And if at some point you do not want this commitment, you are free to break it. And if you break it, do not expect to enter Heaven. It is indeed Hell that awaits you.

Just as two married people are called married as long as they keep the marriage relationship, and suddenly take the name of divorced if that relationship is broken, so a disciple if he renounces his faith in Jesus Christ, ceases to be a disciple. Let all who console themselves that they are being baptized in water by immersion, understand that they must put the Word of God into practice. I would be remiss if I did not remind you that in Hell there are people who on earth were baptized in water. Some faithless will ask me if I have been in Hell to see them; if you are one of those who see before accepting, continue to slander the Gospel of Jesus Christ and crucify again for yourselves the Son of God. When you arrive in Hell, you will meet your companions who, like you, were baptized in water.

16- What Water Baptism is not

If it has been necessary to explain what water baptism is, it will equally be necessary to clearly specify what it is certainly not. Water baptism is not salvation, that is to say that **water baptism in itself does not save**. It is rather the commitment to be saved, or the pledge of a good conscience toward God as we can read in the passage of 1Peter 3:21-22 "21This water symbolizes"

WATER BAPTISM Page 28 of 45

baptism that now saves you also - not the removal of dirt from the body but the pledge of a good conscience toward God. It saves you by the resurrection of Jesus Christ, ²²who has gone into heaven and is at God's right hand - with angels, authorities and powers in submission to him."

Since water baptism is a commitment, it can like any other commitment, be broken at any moment. Meditate on 1Corinthians 10:1-12. "1For I do not want you to be ignorant of the fact, brothers, that our forefathers were all under the cloud and that they all passed through the sea. ²They were all baptized into Moses in the cloud and in the sea. They all ate the same spiritual food 4 and drank the same spiritual drink; for they drank from the spiritual rock that accompanied them, and that rock was Christ. 5Nevertheless, God was not pleased with most of them; their bodies were scattered over the desert. ⁶Now these things occurred as examples to keep us from setting our hearts on evil things as they did. ⁷Do not be idolaters, as some of them were; as it is written: The people sat down to eat and drink and got up to indulge in pagan revelry .8We should not commit sexual immorality, as some of them did - and in one day twenty-three thousand of them died. 9We should not test the Lord, as some of them did - and were killed by snakes. 10 And do not grumble, as some of them did - and were killed by the destroying angel. 11These things happened to them as examples and were written down as warnings for us, on whom the fulfilment of the ages has come. 12So, if you think you are standing firm, be careful that you do not fall!"

17- Is Water Baptism an option?

In order to make this teaching as complete as possible, as mentioned in the introduction, we have found it better not to put an end to it, without pointing out the few other points that satan's agents exploit to support their false teachings. These demon pastors who dispute the importance of water baptism, have as usual twisted the meaning of a Bible verse, to justify their folly. You already know very well that the agents of Hell excel in the art of twisting the meaning of the biblical verses, in order to obtain the kind of interpretation that can justify their error. Since there is no verse in the Bible that clearly justifies their madness, these demons are always obliged to distort the meaning of the word of God, in order to achieve their ends. And the verse they cling to to say that water baptism would be an option, is Paul's statement in 1Corinthians 1:17.

1Corinthians 1:17 says, "For Christ did not send me to baptize ..." These wicked twist the meaning of this word of Paul to accuse him of trivializing water baptism. For these snakes, Paul would be saying that water baptism is not so important, and might even be an option. I bless the Lord who has built His Word so marvellously that those who want to interpret it in their own way are always confounded. This is why none of those who distort the Word of God will have an excuse before God. Not only is the same verse that these sorcerers are trying to exploit enough to confound them, but in addition, there are many other passages that shut the mouths of these hypocrites, as we will demonstrate below.

Let us begin our demonstration with this same statement of Paul that these sorcerers believe they can exploit. In 1Corinthians 1:17 Paul declares: "For Christ did not send me to baptize, but to preach the gospel - not with

WATER BAPTISM Page 29 of 45

words of human wisdom, lest the cross of Christ be emptied of its power."

Question: Why does Paul declare that Christ did not send him to baptize? **Answer:** Because Christ did not send him to baptize. Christ sent Paul to preach the Gospel, and not to baptize. Even if in preaching the Gospel he must baptize, it is clear that his ministry is not water baptism. He recognizes it, and we all recognize it. God never sent Paul to baptize. It was John the Baptist who was sent to baptize. So Paul is not saying anything new in his statement. He is just affirming what is established.

Question: Is Paul the only one who recognizes that the ministry of water baptism is that of John the Baptist? **Answer:** No, Paul is not the only one. God the Father recognized it; Jesus Christ the Son of the Father recognized it; the Apostles recognized it; and even the chief priests and elders of the people recognized it, as you can discover in the following verses:

John 1:33 "I would not have known him, **except that the one who sent me to baptise with water** told me, "The man on whom you see the Spirit come down and remain is he who will baptise with the Holy Spirit."

Acts 1:4-5 "4On one occasion, while he was eating with them, he gave them this command: "Do not leave Jerusalem, but wait for the gift my Father promised, which you have heard me speak about. *For John baptized with water, but in a few days you will be baptized with the Holy Spirit."

Acts 1:21-22 "21 Therefore it is necessary to choose one of the men who have been with us the whole time the Lord Jesus went in and out among us, ²² beginning from John's baptism to the time when Jesus was taken up from us. For one of these must become a witness with us of his resurrection."

Matthew 21:23-27 "23 Jesus entered the temple courts, and, while he was teaching, the chief priests and the elders of the people came to him. 'By what authority are you doing these things?' they asked. 'And who gave you this authority?' 24 Jesus replied, 'I will also ask you one question. If you answer me, I will tell you by what authority I am doing these things. 25 John's baptism - where did it come from? Was it from Heaven, or from men?' They discussed it among themselves and said, "If we say, 'From Heaven,' he will ask, 'Then why didn't you believe him?' 26 But if we say, 'From men' - we are afraid of the people, for they all hold that John was a prophet." 27 So they answered Jesus, "We don't know." Then he said, "Neither will I tell you by what authority I am doing these things."

As you have just read, from God the Father to the agents of satan, including Jesus and His Apostles, all recognized that the ministry of water baptism was entrusted to John the Baptist. If then Paul had declared that Christ sent him to baptize, he would have lied. **Therefore, Christ did not send Paul to baptize.**

Let us continue our demonstration with two other passages from the Bible, Acts 19:1-5, and Mark 16:15-16. These demons who accuse Paul of trivializing water baptism and making it an option can only be confounded by the same Paul's reaction in **Acts 19:1-5**, quoted below.

WATER BAPTISM Page 30 of 45

"¹While Apollos was at Corinth, Paul took the road through the interior and arrived at Ephesus. **There he found some disciples** and asked them, ²did you receive the Holy Spirit when you believed? They answered, No, we have not even heard that there is a Holy Spirit. ³So Paul asked, **Then what baptism did you receive?** John's baptism, they replied. ⁴Paul said, John's baptism was a baptism of repentance. He told the people to believe in the one coming after him, that is, in Jesus. ⁵On hearing this, they were baptized into the name of the Lord Jesus."

As you can see, Paul's first reaction when he meets the disciples is to ask them if they are baptized with the Holy Spirit. **Paul does not ask them if they are baptized with water.** Why? Because he knows that they are already baptized in water. Paul knows that to bear the name of disciple, one must already have been baptized in water. No one can be considered a disciple of Jesus Christ without being baptized in water. **Water baptism is therefore not an option;** this is what Paul demonstrates here. He thus shuts the mouth of all those agents of satan who accuse him.

Mark 16:15-16 says, "15He said to them, Go into all the world and preach the good news to all creation. 16Whoever believes and is baptized will be saved..."

If water baptism were an option, the Saviour Jesus would not have made it a condition to be saved. Yet as you have just read, water baptism is indeed a prerequisite for salvation. Water baptism is therefore not an option; this is what Jesus Christ the Saviour of humanity demonstrates here. He thus shuts the mouth of all those demons who turn people away from the baptism of water by claiming that baptism is not so important. For all of you who were trapped by all those sorcerer pastors who teach that one can do without water baptism and enter Heaven, the truth has been taught to you now. You will no longer have any excuses. Quickly get out of all those dustbins that you abusively call churches, which despise water baptism.

18- The importance of Water Baptism

To show how important water baptism is to Him, God chose to bring even the people of the Old Covenant through water baptism, as we read in 1Corinthians 10:1-2 "¹For I do not want you to be ignorant of the fact, brothers, that our forefathers were all under the cloud and that they all passed through the sea.

²They were all baptized into Moses in the cloud and in the sea."

Water baptism did not begin with John, but rather with Moses, as we have just read. The difference to note is that the baptism of the Old Covenant in Moses was collective, while the baptism of the New Covenant by John the Baptist is individual. In other words, in the Old Covenant, the people went through a collective baptism, and in the New Covenant, it is through an individual baptism that each child of God must go. Since John the Baptist, those who want to be saved must individually be baptized in water.

Water baptism is therefore of great importance to God, and no one must take it lightly. **Those who think they can despise or neglect or trivialize baptism in water and enter Heaven, are mistaken**. One cannot play with something that is precious in the sight of God, and escape the punishment of Hell. **Know**

WATER BAPTISM Page 31 of 45

that all these so-called pastors who say that Water Baptism is not important, are demons. Their mission is to recruit you for Hell. Every true servant of God knows that if baptism in water were not important, Jesus Christ our Master would not have been baptized.

19- What to do after Water Baptism?

Matthew 28:19-20 says, "¹⁹Therefore go and make disciples of all nations, baptizing them in the name of the Father and of the Son and of the Holy Spirit, ²⁰and teaching them to obey everything I have commanded you..."

Jesus Christ instructs us to make disciples, and to teach them. But some agents of satan, who are only there to contradict Jesus, as their master satan does, rather say that people must first be taught before they are made disciples. My question is: "Who of Jesus or satan's servants knows better?" If you believe that it is Jesus who knows better what He says, put His word into practice. And if you believe that agents of satan know more than Jesus, continue to follow them. The day comes when you will understand.

Acts 2:42 says, "They devoted themselves to the apostles' teaching and to the fellowship, to the breaking of bread and to prayer."

The true Apostles of Jesus Christ are those who put the Word of Jesus Christ into practice. They made nearly 3,000 disciples in one day, baptizing them in water, after which they endeavoured to teach them to fear God and to practice His word. Satan's apostles who run churches today, do their master's will every day, disobeying Christ. They keep people who are not baptized in churches on the pretext that they are teaching them. And we see no good fruit of their so-called teachings in the lives of those who listen to them.

What God expects from us after baptism is to abide in His teachings and apply ourselves to observe them every day, because baptism is not an end in itself. The main thing is not to say: "Hallelujah, I am baptized!" Anyone who wants to enter Heaven must persevere to the end.

Matthew 10:22 tells us, "All men will hate you because of me, but he who stands firm to the end will be saved."

Therefore, do not fall into the trap of believing that "saved is saved" as some deceivers who rely on the passage of Mark 16:16 say to make you believe that after water baptism, your salvation is guaranteed. I would like to remind you that there are in Hell many of those who were baptized in water while they were alive. Be careful!

Hebrews 10:35-36 says, "³⁵So do not throw away your confidence; it will be richly rewarded. ³⁶You need to persevere so that when you have done the will of God, you will receive what he has promised."

This passage again confirms the fact that we must persevere to the end in order to obtain the salvation of God.

1Timothy 6:12 "Fight the good fight of the faith. **Take hold of the eternal life** to which you were called when you made your good confession in the presence of many witnesses."

WATER BAPTISM Page 32 of 45

We see in this passage how God asks Pastor Timothy to take hold of eternal life, a way of saying that if he does not hold it properly he will lose it. If this exhortation to lay hold of eternal life is given to a pastor, then we can easily understand that it is more so for a "simple" Christian.

Philippians 2:12 "Therefore, my dear friends, as you have always obeyed - not only in my presence, but now much more in my absence - continue to **work out your salvation with fear and trembling**."

In this passage, the Lord asks His beloved ones, that is, those who are already baptized in water, to work out their salvation with fear and trembling. If "saved is saved" as agents of satan say, why does the Lord still ask His children to work out their salvation with fear and trembling? We must therefore continue to work hard after the baptism of water to win salvation.

Hebrews 3:12-13 says, "12 See to it, brothers, that none of you has a sinful, unbelieving heart that turns away from the living God. 13 But encourage one another daily, as long as it is called Today, so that none of you may be hardened by sin's deceitfulness."

Hebrews 10:24 "And let us consider how we may spur one another on toward love and good deeds."

We understand from these passages the importance for a true disciple of Christ after the baptism of water, of remaining in the midst of those who seek God in Spirit and in truth, for daily exhortations cause us to love God more and prevent us from falling into the deceitfulness of sin. Therefore, after baptism, one must remain in fellowship, and persevere with those who seek God with a pure heart, as the Lord recommends to us in 2Timothy.

2Timothy 2:22 "Flee the evil desires of youth, and pursue righteousness, faith, love and peace, along with those who call on the Lord out of a pure heart."

The more you spend time with those who honestly fear God, the more you are incited to also fear the Lord, that is what we understand with the passage from Proverbs 13:20, which says, "He who walks with the wise grows wise, but a companion of fools suffers harm."

But when you are surrounded by those who mock God, you end up mocking God yourself by progressively hardening yourself in sin, because bad companies corrupt good character, as we read in the following passages:

1Corinthians 15:33 "Do not be misled: Bad company corrupts good character."

Proverbs 22:24-25 "²⁴Do not make friends with a hot-tempered man, do not associate with one easily angered, ²⁵or you may learn his ways and get yourself ensnared."

It is therefore important, after the baptism of water, to remain in a true assembly of children of God where the sound doctrine of Jesus Christ is preached, and not in those prostitute churches that abound today. We invite you to meditate on the teaching on "The Church" available on the website www.mcreveil.org so as not to fall into the trap of these apostate assemblies.

WATER BAPTISM Page 33 of 45

19.1- Beware of seduction

Another trap to avoid is to isolate oneself and believe that alone you can grow in the Lord; it is a seduction. You need to associate with other brethren who live the sound doctrine, to grow spiritually. Psalm 133 says, "¹Behold, how good and how pleasant it is for brethren to dwell together in unity! ¹It is like the precious oil upon the head, running down on the beard, the beard of Aaron, Running down on the edge of his garments. ³It is like the dew of Hermon, descending upon the mountains of Zion; for there the Lord commanded the blessing, life forevermore."

In conclusion, remember that after water baptism one must remain in a living Church, in the midst of other children of God who seek the truth. After water baptism, one must persevere in the apostles' teaching, in the fellowship, in the breaking of bread, and in prayers. Only in this way will you grow in faith in Jesus Christ.

19.2- Elements of discernment

Do not imitate satan's agents who claim that they can live their Christian life alone and enter Heaven. There are many deceivers who say that they do not need an Apostle, a Pastor, or any other Elder of the Church, under the pretext that their jesus is their only pastor. Some of these demons to justify their folly, say that in the Bible Jesus said: "**You are all brothers.**" These sons of the devil who excel in the art of twisting the meaning of God's word, take out of its context the word of the Lord in Matthew 23. Let us examine this passage together:

Matthew 23:1-10 "Then Jesus said to the crowds and to his disciples: ²"The teachers of the law and the Pharisees sit in Moses' seat. ³So you must obey them and do everything they tell you. But do not do what they do, for they do not practice what they preach. They tie up heavy loads and put them on men's shoulders, but they themselves are not willing to lift a finger to move them. ⁵"Everything they do is done for men to see: They make their phylacteries wide and the tassels on their garments long; ⁶they love the place of honour at banquets and the most important seats in the synagogues; ⁷they love to be greeted in the marketplaces and to have men call them 'Rabbi.' ⁸"But you are not to be called 'Rabbi,' for you have only one Master and you are all brothers. ⁹And do not call anyone on earth 'father,' for you have one Father, and he is in heaven. ¹⁰Nor are you to be called 'teacher,' for you have one Teacher, the Christ."

So, beloved, this is the passage that some demons use to try to prove to us that in order to go to Heaven, they need neither an Apostle, nor a Pastor, nor any other Elder of the Church. These snakes tell you that it is their jesus who asks them to despise the authority of the Servants of God, and to nullify their usefulness and their ministries. According to these agents of satan, the Servants of God serve no purpose. For them, the world needs no minister of God.

When you go through this passage of Matthew 23, you understand without difficulty in what context the Lord spoke. The message of Jesus here is not difficult to understand. Yet you see what the sons of satan are ready to do with it. Whenever we find ourselves facing demons who deny the ministry of the

WATER BAPTISM Page 34 of 45

Servants of God in this way, we ask them a few small questions that completely shut their mouths. Here are some of these questions:

1st Question: Do you need water baptism to be saved? Their answer is usually yes.

2nd Question: Since you do not recognize the authority of any Servant of God, to whom must you then go for your baptism? The answer of these demons is that they baptize themselves.

3rd Question: Do you have in your Bible an example of someone who baptized himself? To this question these sorcerers are stuck, and have no answer to give us.

Important message: Beloved, if you happen to meet some fools who in their folly have baptized themselves, tell them that their so-called baptism has no importance before God. If they want to enter Heaven, they must quickly seek a true servant of God to obtain a true baptism.

Call to repentance: All you fools, who have chosen to baptize yourselves, repent if you want to be saved, and quickly seek a true man of God to obtain a true baptism of water in accordance with this teaching, which you have just read.

4th Question: Since the Apostles, Prophets, Evangelists, Pastors and Doctors are useless, what do you say about the passage of Ephesians 4? And as soon as we quote them this passage, these serpents have their mouths shut, but do not repent. If they repented, calling them demons would be an insult. Let us read together this passage of **Ephesians 4:10-16**.

"10He who descended is the very one who ascended higher than all the heavens, in order to fill the whole universe. ¹¹It was he who gave some to be apostles, some to be prophets, some to be evangelists, and some to be pastors and teachers, ¹²to prepare God's people for works of service, so that the body of Christ may be built up ¹³until we all reach unity in the faith and in the knowledge of the Son of God and become mature, attaining to the whole measure of the fullness of Christ. ¹⁴Then we will no longer be infants, tossed back and forth by the waves, and blown here and there by every wind of teaching and by the cunning and craftiness of men in their deceitful scheming. ¹⁵Instead, speaking the truth in love, we will in all things grow up into him who is the Head, that is, Christ. ¹⁶From him the whole body, joined and held together by every supporting ligament, grows and builds itself up in love, as each part does its work."

As you learn from this passage, for the Church of Jesus Christ to reach perfection, the Servants of God are necessary, and it is Jesus Himself who so wills. But the agents of satan who always know more than Jesus, are convinced that Jesus, by calling His Servants for ministry, was simply mistaken.

5th Question: Do you often call your carnal father, father? Once we ask these hypocrites this question, they are embarrassed, and do not answer. They say to themselves: "If we say no, it would be very blatant, since every day we call our carnal fathers father. And if we say yes, they will quote us the continuation of the same verse that we use to deceive ourselves."

WATER BAPTISM Page 35 of 45

What prevents these hypocrites from answering this question is the fact that the rest of the passage of Matthew 23:8-9 from which they derive the expression "you are all brothers", says: "do not call anyone on earth father." Now, if no servant of God is to be respected, and if no servant of God is to be recognized as having the title of a servant of God on the pretext that God has said that "you are all brothers", then you should neither call your carnal father, father, because the God who said "you are all brothers," is the same who said "do not call anyone on earth father." And he said it at the same time, and in the same context. This is what dumbfounds these sorcerers.

These agents of satan are always very haughty towards the servants of God. They hardly give them respect, and hardly call them by their titles. In reality, it is the spirit in them that fights against the authority of God. They are true rebels, who are not ready to submit either to God or to those whom God has appointed.

19.3- God has asked me to set myself apart for him

Here is another element of discernment with which you recognize other agents of satan. As soon as they find it very blatant to declare like some of their fellow sorcerers that they do not need an Apostle, a Pastor or any other Elder of the Church, they rather say that their god has asked them to set themselves apart for him, either for personal preparation, or for a moment of restoration, or for a moment of healing, etc. And they tell you that during this time of being set apart for their god, it is the latter himself who will take care of them. This is what justifies, according to them, the fact that they withdraw from the Assemblies of the Children of God to remain alone.

The agents of satan never lack pretexts to deceive themselves and deceive others. When they cannot stand in the midst of children of God, they flee by telling whoever wants to listen to them, that it is their god who has given them the order to set themselves apart, either to better reveal himself to them, or to give them directives and instructions concerning what he expects from them. And to fill up the measure of their seduction, they say that depending on the instructions they will receive from their god, they might return to the midst of God's children.

Beloved, you do not need great discernment to understand that it is the agents of the world of darkness who say such words. No true child of God can say such things, and no true child of God can be deceived by such lies. Such instruction cannot come from Jesus Christ our God; for the simple reason that it totally contradicts His vision for His Church. The Church, for which Jesus Christ died, must reach perfection, and come to the unity of the faith and of the knowledge of the Son of God before the rapture of the Church. To achieve this goal, Jesus Christ found it imperative to raise up his servants the apostles, prophets, evangelists, pastors and teachers.

God cannot set up this organization without which his Church will not reach perfection, and at the same time, ask some of his true children to leave his other true children, since he would like to talk to them in secret, restore them in secret, and heal them on the sly. Beloved, do not believe this kind of lie fabricated by the agents of satan from their world. Our God does not work that way.

WATER BAPTISM Page 36 of 45

It is the Lord who tells us in James 5:14 "Is anyone among you sick? Let him call for the elders of the church, and let them pray over him, anointing him with oil in the name of the Lord." The Lord cannot, after giving this instruction to his people, still ask some of his children who are sick or possessed to withdraw from the midst of the children of God, so that he may heal them secretly outside the Church, or restore them secretly away from the presence of the other children of God, or give them instructions and other so-called directions. This is pure satanic seduction. Jesus Christ, our God, can in no way be behind this kind of lie. Jesus Christ the true God can in no way ask someone to run away from the Children of God and isolate himself for years, waiting for a so-called healing.

This seduction is not different from the one that animates the other agents of satan who say every time that as long as a spirit does not reveal such or such thing to them, they will not obey, and will not put the word of God into practice. I have already warned you against these agents of Hell. As soon as you hear someone who, faced with the word of God, tells you that a spirit must still come and tell him to obey in order for him to obey, know that he is an agent of satan. It is this same seduction that animates the hypocrites who claim to be always seeking the will of God; these deceivers who spend their time doing nothing, under the pretext of being waiting for the will of God, even for things whose will of God is already clearly stated in the Bible.

And these so-called Christians who, although they have already met the sound doctrine, run away from the children of God, and claim that it is God who asks them to withdraw and remain alone, are sorcerers. When they tell you that it is God who asked them to flee from the other children of God to isolate themselves, they are talking about their god satan, and not about our God Jesus Christ. Our God Jesus Christ teaches rather the opposite of this lie in his word. Flee from the seduction of demons!

And these people who tell you that God would have set them apart to restore and heal them, spend years without being restored or healed. A way of telling you that their god needs an eternity to heal and restore them. It is pitiful! Satan really knows how to deceive his agents, and make them look ridiculous. A Gospel of God, different from the one God has already given us in the Bible, does not exist. This is what God, the true God Jesus Christ says:

Galatians 1:6-9 "6I marvel that you are turning away so soon from Him who called you in the grace of Christ, to a different gospel, ⁷which is not another; but there are some who trouble you and want to pervert the gospel of Christ. ⁸But even if we, or an angel from heaven, preach any other gospel to you than what we have preached to you, let him be accursed. ⁹As we have said before, so now I say again, if anyone preaches any other gospel to you than what you have received, let him be accursed."

Let all deceivers understand very well now, that the true God will never hide to give them a gospel different from the one He has already given us in His word which is the holy Bible. Remember therefore, beloved, that no true child of God can claim to be able to live the Christian life alone. It is the children of satan who have this pretension. Do not imitate them; otherwise, you will perish in Hell.

WATER BAPTISM Page 37 of 45

After water baptism, every true disciple of Christ must remain in a true assembly of Children of God, where the sound doctrine of Jesus Christ is taught.

20- Unorthodox Practices

20.1- Baptismal fees

There are some satanic sects that charge a fee for water baptism. The demons who lead these sects have instituted what they call "baptismal fees". They charge everyone who wants to be baptized an amount to pay before baptism is granted. If you are in this kind of abominable sect, come out of there quickly if you value your salvation. The Bible teaches us from beginning to end that salvation is free, and water baptism that goes along with salvation is also free of charge. You will not find anywhere in the Bible a single baptism that has been bought, or for which someone has paid the least penny. Know very well that all those who charge you so-called "baptismal fees", are demons. These are agents of Hell who have chosen Hell, and who want to go there with the maximum of people. Stay away from them.

This is what the Lord says about these serpents: "Woe to you, teachers of the law and Pharisees, you hypocrites! You shut the kingdom of heaven in men's faces. You yourselves do not enter, nor will you let those enter who are trying to." Matthew 23:13.

They are servants of satan whose condemnation was written about long ago. "For certain men whose condemnation was written about long ago have secretly slipped in among you. They are godless men, who change the grace of our God into a license for immorality and deny Jesus Christ our only Sovereign and Lord." Jude 1:4.

They do what the Lord did not command. "... Something I did not command or mention, nor did it enter my mind." Jeremiah 19:5.

As we have already studied, the water baptism is a prerequisite for salvation, as it is written in Mark 16:16 "Whoever believes and is baptized will be saved..." Moreover, it is written: "For God so loved the world that he gave his one and only Son, that whoever believes in him shall not perish but have eternal life." John 3:16. Salvation is totally free of charge as you can see by reading the verses below:

Matthew 10:8 "... Freely you have received, freely give."

Romans 3:23-24 "²³For all have sinned and fall short of the glory of God, ²⁴and are justified freely by his grace through the redemption that came by Christ Jesus."

Romans 6:23 "For the wages of sin is death, but **the free gift of God** is eternal life in Christ Jesus our Lord."

1Corinthians 9:18 "What then is my reward? Just this: that in preaching the gospel I may offer it free of charge, and so not make use of my rights in preaching it."

WATER BAPTISM Page 38 of 45

Revelation 21:6 "He said to me: It is done. I am the Alpha and the Omega, the Beginning and the End. To him who is thirsty I will give to drink without cost from the spring of the water of life."

Revelation 22:17 "The Spirit and the bride say, Come! And let him who hears say, Come! Whoever is thirsty, let him come; and whoever wishes, let him take the free gift of the water of life."

Acts 8:18-20 "¹⁸When Simon saw that the Spirit was given at the laying on of the apostles' hands, he offered them money ¹⁹and said, give me also this ability so that everyone on whom I lay my hands may receive the Holy Spirit. ²⁰Peter answered: May your money perish with you, because you thought you could buy the gift of God with money!" The apostle Peter did not rush to take the money offered to him, but he seriously rebuked the one who even had it in mind to believe that the gift of God could be bought with money.

After some investigations into these satanic temples that charge fees for baptism, we find that the amount varies according to regions, localities, countries and even according to the person who wants to be baptized. In some villages, they require a rooster, a goat, a sheep, or the best products of your harvest. In other regions, a sum of money is required. For other sects the baptism is done in only one country and it is necessary to spend several thousands of Euros for transport and baptism fees.

20.2- Baptismal Courses and Baptismal Trainings

There are other sorcerers who have instituted what they call "baptismal courses" or "baptismal trainings". There are some who give exams at the end of these so-called baptismal courses, and if you fail according to them, they will not baptize you. If you are in this kind of abominable sect, come out of there quickly if you value your salvation. None of these sorcerers can lead you to true salvation. These demons are agents of Hell who lead you to Hell. As you have read in this teaching, the Lord has asked that His children be baptized into salvation, and taught after baptism, not before.

Why does God demand that His children be baptized before being taught? The reason is clear and simple to understand. It is after baptism in water that one is saved. This means that as long as you are not baptized you are not saved yet. Those sorcerers who keep you for months in a so-called baptismal course, actually keep you in Hell for the whole time of their so-called training. If death surprises you during your so-called baptismal course, you will find yourself in Hell the second after. Of what use would all the time you spend in a so-called church be to you? Yet if you are already baptized and saved, if while you are being taught the word of God, death surprises you, it is in paradise that you will go, and you will be in the arms of angels the second after. Is it so complicated to understand this simple logic of God?

20.3- Special baptism outfit

There are also sorcerers pastors who have instituted what they call "Baptism Outfit". They demand that all those who want to be baptized, dress in all white. Therefore, it is only in white clothing that any candidate for baptism must enter

WATER BAPTISM Page 39 of 45

the water of baptism. Know that all these requirements that these agents of satan impose on you, are prescriptions of the world of darkness. And these satanic prescriptions are intended to initiate you into witchcraft. When you submit to these requirements, you sign pacts with the occult world without knowing it. God never required special outfit for baptism, and you find no apostle or disciple in the Bible who demanded such things. If you do not want to end up in Hell with these snakes, run away from them quickly.

20.4- Collective baptisms

Satan's agents spend their time thinking about new ways to turn people away from God. This is how some sorcerers pastors have already created collective baptism sessions, during which they bring all the candidates for Baptism into the water at the same time, and each one immerses himself in the water. In other words, each time there are new converts, these sorcerers pastors wait until there are enough people to organize a baptism session. They set a day for that. As soon as this day comes, they take all the candidates for baptism to the water. As soon as they get there, they get into the water, and invite all the candidates for baptism to get into the water, and each one baptizes himself, by immersing himself in the water.

For you who have the privilege of reading this teaching, take this message seriously. If you have had the misfortune to baptize yourself in this kind of satanic ritual, repent, and quickly come out of this satanic sect if you were still there. Ask for a true baptism while there is still time. Finally, remember that a baptism made in water is not necessarily a good baptism. A good baptism is one made in water according to biblical norms, as we have explained in this teaching. Each person who is already baptized in water must therefore check whether his baptism corresponds to the biblical norms as we have just studied them.

21- Conclusion

The Lord has just made available to you a teaching on Water Baptism that is quite complete and quite detailed. Those who were deceiving themselves will no longer have any reason to justify their stubbornness. The Lord has just deprived them of any argument of seduction, and of any pretence. This teaching will silence them once and for all. The so-called *Catholic Christians*, *Methodist Christians*, *Presbyterian Christians*, those of all the other satanic sects who put a few drops of water on the heads of people by way of baptism, and those of the other abominable sects who say that water baptism is just a symbol or an option, must now understand that they are *on the way to Hell*. *Baptism in water is indeed a requirement to be saved*.

21.1- Who is a Christian?

Know once and for all that there has never been according to God, and according to the Bible, "Catholic Christians", or "Methodist Christians", or "Presbyterian Christians", or "Reformed Christians", or "Evangelical Christians", or "Baptist Christians", or "Adventist Christians", or "Apostolic Christians", or "Pentecostal Christians", or "Revived Christians". There is simply the Christian. And according to the Bible, the Christian is the disciple. This is what we read in Acts 11:26 "... the disciples

WATER BAPTISM Page 40 of 45

were called Christians first at Antioch." And the disciple is the one who has made Jesus Christ his Master, the one who has received Jesus Christ and has accepted Him as his Lord and personal Saviour, who has confessed his sins, who has been baptized in water, that is, by immersion, for the forgiveness of his sins, and who now lives for Jesus Christ. That is what God considers as Christian. Therefore, the term "Catholic Christian" or "Methodist Christian" etc. is therefore an aberration. A Catholic is not a Christian, and a Christian is not a Catholic. One cannot be Catholic and Christian at the same time. This is absurd.

In order to be considered a disciple of Jesus Christ, one must go through the waters of baptism. This message is absolutely clear in the word of God. This is what the Bible says: Matthew 28:19 "Therefore go and make disciples of all nations, baptizing them in the name of the Father and of the Son and of the Holy Spirit." It is established according to the instructions of Jesus, that it is by baptizing people that we make them disciples. So there cannot be unbaptized disciples - those who have not gone through water baptism.

Acts 2:37-41 "³⁷When the people heard this, they were cut to the heart and said to Peter and the other apostles, Brothers, what shall we do? ³⁸Peter replied, Repent and be baptized, every one of you, in the name of Jesus Christ for the forgiveness of your sins. And you will receive the gift of the Holy Spirit. ³⁹The promise is for you and your children and for all who are far off - for all whom the Lord our God will call. ⁴⁰With many other words he warned them; and he pleaded with them, Save yourselves from this corrupt generation. ⁴¹Those who accepted his message were **baptized**, and about three thousand were **added to their number** that day."

Here are thousands of people who were not converted, and who, after listening to the Gospel, asked Peter and the other Apostles what they had to do to be saved. As soon as they were baptized, they immediately received the title of disciples. Here again it is established that the title of disciple was given to them only after their baptism. Therefore, there cannot be any disciple of Jesus Christ who is not baptized in water. You will not find it in the Bible.

This teaching is now clear to each of you, and no one can pretend to be ignorant. **Without repentance and without baptism by immersion, it is Hell that awaits you**. You are warned! Those who want Heaven now know what to do to enter Heaven, and those who prefer Hell, will find themselves in Hell, and will not be surprised to find themselves there.

21.2- What is Hell?

To help you make better choices knowingly, I find it important to explain what Hell really is. This is what the Bible says about Hell:

Matthew 25:41 "Then he will say to those on his left, 'Depart from me, you who are cursed, into the eternal fire prepared for the devil and his angels."

Matthew 13:40-43 "40 As the weeds are pulled up and burned in the fire, so it will be at the end of the age. 41 The Son of Man will send out his angels, and they

WATER BAPTISM Page 41 of 45

will weed out of his kingdom everything that causes sin and all who do evil. ⁴²They will throw them into the fiery furnace, where there will be weeping and gnashing of teeth. ⁴³Then the righteous will shine like the sun in the kingdom of their Father. ..."

The Lord Jesus Christ Himself tells us that Hell is **eternal fire**, that Hell is the **fiery furnace**, and He presents Hell to us as the **place where there will be weeping and gnashing of teeth**. If it is Jesus Christ Himself who says that Hell is eternal fire, it means that Hell is really eternal fire. And if it is Jesus Christ Himself who says that Hell is the fiery furnace, it means that Hell is really the fiery furnace. And if it is still Jesus Christ Himself who says that Hell is the place where there will be weeping and gnashing of teeth, it means that He knows, as God, that the kind of torture and torment found in Hell exists nowhere else. If you think that Jesus our God can be wrong, continue being stubborn. And if you believe that Jesus the Saviour of the world cannot be wrong, take this message seriously.

21.3- Some elements of discernment

I give you here an element of discernment. The Bible having revealed to us that Hell is eternal, and that it is the place where there will be weeping and gnashing of teeth, everyone can easily understand that the torment of Hell is atrocious and unbearable. Besides, it is indescribable. That being the case, any normal man can only be afraid of Hell. Anyone of sound mind can only dread Hell. If many people are living away from the fear of God without bothering themselves, it is because satan has managed to make them believe that Hell does not exist. You will see no normal person knowing that Hell exists as the Bible teaches us, and voluntarily chooses to go there. **Those to whom Hell means nothing are agents of Hell.**

So if you meet people who after reading a clear teaching like this, a teaching that convinces them of the existence of Hell while offering them salvation free of charge, tell you that they prefer to stay in their Catholic sect or Methodist, or Presbyterian, just know that they are agents of Hell. Heaven is not for them. They have already reserved their place in Hell, and are ready to do their utmost to get there. While they will be burning in Hell for eternity, those who accepted Jesus Christ, who were baptized in water, and who lived for Jesus Christ, will shine like the sun in perfect happiness, in the kingdom of their Father, and this for all eternity.

Matthew 13:41-43 "41The Son of Man will send out his angels, and they will weed out of his kingdom everything that causes sin and all who do evil. 42They will throw them into the fiery furnace, where there will be weeping and gnashing of teeth. 43Then the righteous will shine like the sun in the kingdom of their Father. ..."

Some, after reading this message of implacable simplicity and clarity, will tell you that they are already saved, while they are still in sects that water the heads of people with cursed water, by way of baptism. To hear them talk, you will certainly wonder if they have really read the teaching. Yes, they have really read it. What then is the problem? The problem, if we must call it that, is that satan's people will never accept the Gospel of Jesus Christ, for fear of being saved.

WATER BAPTISM Page 42 of 45

Matthew 13:14-15 "¹⁴In them is fulfilled the prophecy of Isaiah: "'You will be ever hearing but never understanding; you will be ever seeing but never perceiving. ¹⁵For this people's heart has become calloused; they hardly hear with their ears, and they have closed their eyes. Otherwise they might see with their eyes, hear with their ears, understand with their hearts and turn, and I would heal them."

Also know that all those people who, although convinced that Catholicism is a satanic sect, choose nevertheless to stay there and tell you that even a bulldozer cannot remove them from there, are sorcerers. They are all agents of satan. They consciously prefer this environment because it is a good place for them to practice witchcraft. And since they are not ready to give up witchcraft, they cannot leave this environment. They know very well that in order to leave this milieu and accept Jesus, they must give up witchcraft, something they are not ready to do. They have made the conscious and voluntary choice to serve satan.

Finally, I would like to remind all those who will nevertheless opt for stubbornness, that *Hell is real, and that it is eternal*. There is no doubt about it. Hell is not therefore a prison that will last ten or twenty years; Hell will last all eternity. "There will be weeping there, and gnashing of teeth, when you see Abraham, Isaac and Jacob and all the prophets in the kingdom of God, but you yourselves thrown out." Luke 13:28. This is what I usually tell people who think that Hell does not exist. As answer, I always tell them that *if Hell did not exist, and if this Hell were not eternal, Jesus Christ would never have come to die on the cross*. Let those who have ears to hear, hear!

21.4- Warning

We find it important to end this teaching with a warning. We do not doubt the determination of the agents of satan to fight the truth, and to do everything to keep you in false religion, in order to take you to Hell. We will not be surprised that some sorcerers will try to prove to you the opposite of this teaching. We are certain that this will be the case. Agents of satan will try by all means to challenge what the word of God says, and to distract you from it.

We have chosen to treat this subject in the most complete way possible, in order to stop the mouth of all the contradictors. But this will not stop rash demons from doing everything they can to turn you away from repentance. Some agents of satan will try to prove to you that the Bible is false. Others will try to prove to you that there are contradictions in the Bible. Still others will strive to convince you that the Bible is incomplete. They will do all this in order to make you accept the false teachings they derive from satanic books that have nothing to do with the true word of God. For this reason, we really want to give you this warning that will allow you not to fall into the trap of these wicked people who have sworn to lead you to Hell.

Here is what you should do when you are confronted with these blasphemers. Do not waste time arguing with those who try to show you that the Bible is false. They absolutely want to contradict God who said that his word is true. And for those who tell you that there are contradictions in the Bible, tell them that you are aware of them, and that it does not change the fact that God is God and

WATER BAPTISM Page 43 of 45

remains God. As for those who think they are turning you away from God by reminding you that the Bible is incomplete, tell them that you know that. Tell them that although the Bible is incomplete, God has chosen to accept it as it is, and that is the most important thing.

Remember that these demons who blaspheme using the kind of language that we have just developed, do so because they know that if you come out of the spiritual to argue according to the flesh, they will get the better of you. You must know this. Those who say the Bible is false will engage in philosophy, hoping to lead you astray. Those whose mission is to detect contradictions in the Bible will quote you some verses to justify themselves, because such verses exist. And those who tell you that the Bible is incomplete will always use the Bible to prove it to you.

Know that it is not wrong to say that the Bible is incomplete, because it is indeed. But God has chosen to thwart the wicked plans of satan's agents by allowing the teachings we have in the Bible to be sufficient to lead us to follow God and do His will. If God permits, I will develop this subject in more detail for you, in another teaching.

Remember beloved, that if God is really God as we believe, if God is great as we believe, if God is Almighty as we believe, these elements which in the Bible constitute contradictions for some and untruths or falsehoods for others, cannot have escaped the control of God. Why then can God, the Almighty, the Creator, leave in His word these elements that can be interpreted either as contradictions or as untruths? The answer is simple: God has made the Bible a crucible of science, wisdom, beliefs, philosophy, etc. Those who want to be saved find in the Bible what will help them to be saved. And those who want to go to Hell, find in the same Bible what will help them to get lost. God wanted everyone to find something in the Bible.

To help you stop the mouth of these agents of satan whose mission is to turn you away from the word of God, we have prepared for you a teaching entitled "Prerequisites for Bible Studies", which you will find at www.mcreveil.org. Make the effort to read it. This teaching explains the seven prerequisites that you must impose on yourself before any debate, or before any discussion, when you think that this debate or discussion may bear some fruits. Never accept debates or discussions with demons who have changed the Bible. And if you want to debate with them, demand that they put aside their false bible, and that they bear to use the true Bible during your debate.

Convinced that they will not be able to justify their false doctrine by the Holy Bible, some satanic sects have been forced to make their own bibles. This is the case of Catholics, Jehovah Witnesses, Mormons and some other satanic groups. Catholics made what they call "The bible of Jerusalem", and "The TOB bible". In addition to that, they have a few other manuscripts and booklets that they use to fool their followers. Jehovah's Witnesses made what they call "The new world translation". They also use many brochures to mislead their flock. This is also the case for the Mormons, who made what they call "The book of Mormon".

WATER BAPTISM Page 44 of 45

Above, we quoted the Catholic bible TOB. It is important to point out that TOB means (in English) Ecumenical Translation of the Bible (ETB), a translation done on purpose to please all religions; a manufactured translation to reconcile all possible beliefs. So you have there the real prostitution of the Bible, an assumed prostitution. And these demons have the audacity to give the name Bible to this satanic book. You who were using these satanic verses thinking that you were dealing with a Bible, throw it quickly in the dustbin.

21.5- Message to priests and other so-called pastors who mislead the people of God

You wicked who have signed pacts with lucifer to deliver to him the ignorant who come to you believing they are following God, this message is addressed to you: After reading this teaching, tell us where your doctrine comes from, and whom you got it from. If you want to challenge or fight our teaching, send us yours. Make sure that you limit yourself only to the Holy Bible as we have done. We took care to explain to you what the Holy Bible is. We do not want any teaching based on the bibles of sects and other satanic books, or based on manuscripts not approved by God.

Be aware, however, that it is not yet too late for repentance. You can always give up satan, and make Jesus Christ your new Master. Jesus is ready to welcome you and to forgive you, if you come to Him with an honest heart. If you want to renounce satan and accept Jesus Christ, feel free to contact us.

Grace to all who love our Lord Jesus Christ with an undying love

WATER BAPTISM Page 45 of 45

Invitation

Dear brothers and sisters,

If you have run away from fake churches and would like to know what to do, here are the two options available to you:

- 1- See if around you there are some other children of God who fear God and desire to live according to the Sound Doctrine. If you find any, feel free to join them.
- 2- If you do not find one and wish to join us, our doors are open to you. The only thing we will ask you to do is to first read all the Teachings that the Lord has given us, and which are on our website www.mcreveil.org, to reassure yourself that they are in conformity with the Bible. If you find them in accordance with the Bible, and are ready to submit to Jesus Christ, and live by the demands of His word, we will gladly welcome you.

The grace of the Lord Jesus be with you!

Source & Contact: Website: https://www.mcreveil.org E-mail: mail@mcreveil.org